Ripon College Alumni Association

Minutes and Meeting Highlights-Page 4
Fall Meeting, Friday, September 28, 2012


Presiding:  Spaeth
Attending:  
Alumni Board:  Allen (student), Buss, Cisar, Crombie (student), Erdman (student), Ferris, Houston, Kaounas (student), Key, Kitslaar, Konopacki, Kreofsky, Lewandowski, McNaughton, Petersen, Prodoehl, Wade, Waldvogel-Leitner, Warmack, Zindar
College Administration/Staff:  Messitte (President); Gallagher, Gerretsen, Hintz, Liethen, Malchow, Scanlon, Webster (Advancement)
Absent:  Balej, Laufenburg, Lenz, Tolan, Voigt; Meier, Ryberg, Umhoefer (Alumni Trustees)
A. Proceedings (Friday, 9/28/12)

Spaeth welcomed everyone and opened the meeting with the singing of the Alma Mater at 8:05 a.m.  
Alumni Board and staff members made self-introductions.
Wayne Webster, Vice President for Advancement, offered a presentation on the capital campaign. He explained the Imagine Tomorrow campaign in more detail and provided a summary of the current progress and timeline. The public launch of the campaign will be announced in the spring 2013 academic year and will conclude in 2015. He detailed the leadership and public phases of the campaign. Webster also reviewed the impact of the campaign to date, the next steps, and what challenges may lie ahead.  

President Zach Messitte described how he has been spending time getting to know Ripon, including talking with faculty, staff, students and alumni. He has been traveling often and has upcoming trips planned to the Twin Cities (MN) in October and to the east coast (Washington, D.C.) in November. He has also been focusing on Admission and the budget. He pointed out a few of his priorities and stated that he is a big believer in governance, particularly the importance of setting priorities and accomplishing them. 

He pointed out three main priorities:

· Focusing on the $50 million campaign,
· Facilities- Need to think about renovating Storzer and Farr Hall to “last a generation”, and
· Admissions- would like to have a wait list of exceptional students within a 10 year period.

President Messitte stated how important it is to get the Ripon College name out to the public- people need to recognize our College nationwide.

The Board took a 15 minute break.

BOARD ACTION:  The Board approved the minutes from the spring 2012 meeting.
Announcements followed.
Gerretsen spoke about the status of the Admission Volunteer Program, specifically using alumni volunteers in Washington D.C. for high school drop offs this year (hoping to expand in future years).  She also spoke briefly about planning for Alumni Weekend 2013.

Gallagher presented an update about the outcome of the 2013 Senior VIP party, Phonathon and 2012 Tuition Free Forward Day (TFF). 
· The 2013 Senior VIP Party was very successful- 40 percent of seniors showed up and 47 percent made a donation towards their Senior Class Gift.  Half of the senior gift goes towards the Annual Fund and the other half goes towards the Senior Class Scholarship. Annually, the Alumni Board provides a participation match incentive for the Senior Class Gift, but the match has been at the same level since 2005. The Advancement Committee will discuss updating the match during committee time.  
· Ruffalo Cody was contracted this year for Ripon’s first automated (paperless) Phonathon where Ripon student callers use computers to dial and enter gifts, pledges and send thank yous. To date, Phonathon has raised over $81K, which is behind last year at this time. The difference in fundraising is being caused by several glitches in the computer system and phone lines. Once these glitches get fixed, student work will be cut in half, ultimately saving money to raise money. 
· Lori Schroeder ‘13, was just hired to be the intern for Tuition Free Forward (TFF) Day. She will be planning and managing this event. TFF is the day when the College celebrates that students’ tuition no longer covers the cost to go to Ripon, and where donor support covers the remaining cost of the school year.  

Liethen discussed the Annual Fund.  She presented the Annual Fund report, currently ahead to date. The report breaks down by gifts by type of donor (alumni, trustees, parents, bequests, etc.). Trustee giving is down from last year because of an unusually large gift that was given last summer, but not this one.
Kitslaar shared details on the 2013 Alumni Award (Distinguished Alumni Citation, Outstanding Young Alumni, and Athletic Hall of Fame) selection process and nominees.

BOARD ACTION: The Board approved the recommendation of the Governance (Nominations) Committee for the Alumni Association Distinguished Alumni Citation and Outstanding Young Alumni Awards to be presented during Alumni Weekend 2013.

BOARD ACTION: The Board approved the recommendation of the Athletic Hall of Fame Selection Committee for the following Hall of Fame awards to be presented during Alumni Weekend 2013.

The full Board adjourned at 10:32 a.m. to committee time before attending the Alumni Speaker Series, "Ripon’s Return on Investment" in Great Hall. Committees reconvened at 12:30 p.m. for lunch and committee meetings.
B.  Standing Committee Reports

(NOTE: Full minutes/meeting notes from all committees are attached.)
Ripon Person Committee (Wade)
· Review of 2012 Return on Investment panel. 

· Class Agents – survey to see if they will be interested in meeting during Alumni Weekend.

· Discussion of additional ways to recognize and train Class Agents.

· Outreach to faculty and staff to nominate alumni for awards.
Governance Committee (Lewandowski)
· Proposal to amendment for Article VI- creates a board postition for the past AB President.
BOARD ACTION:  The Board approved the Amendment to Article VI, section 2. 
Advancement Committee (Buss)
· ‘Why I Give’ testimonials are being used in fall class letters.
· Updated Alumni Board match for the Senior Class Gift amounts.

BOARD ACTION:  The Board approved by paper ballot supporting the 2013 Senior Class Gift as follows:

The class reaches:


The Board match is:
70% Participation


$20.13 per member

80% Participation


$25.00 per member

90% Participation


$40.00 per member

100% Participation


$75.00 per member

· Alumni Board's commitment to campaign during the leadership phase.
C.  General Discussion/New Business/Old Business
Discussion continued with the Advancement Committee concerning the Alumni Board's commitment to the campaign during the leadership phase. The Board agreed that a member can abstain from voting if they have already signed their commitment letter. Discussion followed concerning the focus of the Alumni Board’s participation in the campaign (in addition to Annual Fund gifts):  

1. A lump sum towards the endowed scholarship (minimum $25,000) or 
2. A special-use fund for career development initiatives (no minimum).
BOARD ACTION:  The Board voted by paper ballot: 15 votes for the career development fund, three for the endowed scholarship, and one abstention.

The Board decided they will forward this discussion to Webster and the Advancement staff, who will format a plan for the next steps including communicating the commitment to the Alumni Board members and setting a deadline.

As a reminder, Petersen started an informal Alumni Board group on Facebook. There hasn't been a lot of activity, but he was going to keep it going.  Kitslaar has started an official Ripon College professional career group on LinkedIn.
BOARD ACTION:  Adjournment was made at 4:30 p.m. after singing the Alma Mater.
The Board members attended the "Investing in Ripon" reception that evening in the Great Hall.
Several special events including the Inauguration Ceremony were held throughout the day on Saturday, September 29th, 2012, which members of the Board attended.
Respectfully submitted, 
Amy Gerretsen ‘04

Alumni Board of Directors, Executive Secretary
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